
 

CITY OF VANCOUVER 
 

ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT 

 
 Report Date: Aug 25, 2009 
 Contact: Mary Clare Zak 
 Contact No.: 604.873.6643 
 RTS No.: 08075 
 VanRIMS No.: 08-2000-21 
 Meeting Date: September 10, 2009  
 
 
TO: Standing Committee on City Services and Budgets 

FROM: General Manager of Community Services and General Manager of Business 
Planning and Services 

SUBJECT: Award of Construction Contract for the Simon Fraser/Mount Pleasant Child 
Development Centre at 123 West 16th Avenue 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

 
A. THAT Council authorize the General Manager of Business Planning and Services 

to enter into an agreement with the Mount Pleasant Community Centre 
Association (MPCCA) to provide project management services for construction 
of the Simon Fraser/Mount Pleasant Child Development Centre (the “Project”) 
located on Vancouver Board of Education land at 123 West 16th Avenue. 

 
B. THAT, subject to approval of Recommendation A, Council approve a budget for 

the Project of $2.066 million, source of funds to be:   
 

i. A grant to the MPCCA of up to $916,000 comprised of $866,000 from the 
2008 Capital Budget for Childcare Facilities and up to $50,000 from 
Parks Capital funding remaining from the Mount Pleasant Community 
Centre Project (#1 Kingsway); and  

 
ii. $750,000 from the Province and fundraised contributions of up to 

$400,000 from the MPCCA. 
 

[Approval of B(i) requires eight affirmative votes of Council.] 
 

C. THAT, subject to the conditions set out in Recommendations D,  Council 
approve the award of and authorize the City to enter into a contract with 
Northern Trailer, a division of Horizon North Camp & Catering Partnership for 
the construction, delivery and installation of a modular building and 
performance of ancillary work for the Project for a contract value of 
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$1,435,147 (plus applicable taxes): source of funds to be the project budget set 
out in Recommendation B. 

 
D. THAT the Director of Legal Services be authorized to execute and deliver on 

behalf of the City all legal documents required to implement Recommendations 
A and C;  all such legal documents be on terms and conditions satisfactory to 
the General Manager of Business Planning and Services, the Director of Legal 
Services and the Deputy General Manager of Community Services; and THAT no 
legal rights or obligations will be created by Council's adoption of these 
Recommendations above unless and until such legal documents are executed 
and delivered by the Director of Legal Services. 

 
GENERAL MANAGER'S COMMENTS 

This Project has taken a different form than envisaged when discussions began with the 
MPCCA in 2005.  The potential complexity of a three party agreement among the City, the 
MPCCA and Vancouver Board of Education (VBE) that arose from siting the Project on (VBE) 
property led to the City turning ownership and ongoing responsibility for the building to the 
MPCCA.  In doing so, Facilities Design and Management has agreed to take a project 
management role to assist the MPCCA in completing the Project, which role includes contract 
administration.  The costs of this role are included in the proposed project budget and a 
project management agreement outlining roles and responsibilities is in the process of being 
negotiated with the MPCCA to reflect this arrangement.  While the arrangement is 
complicated, it serves the interests of the City and the MPCCA.  As a result, the General 
Manager of Community Services and the General Manager of Business Planning and Services 
recommend approval of the foregoing. 
 

COUNCIL POLICY 

In 1990, Council approved the Civic Childcare Strategy that set out to support the viability, 
accessibility and quality of existing childcare services; assist childcare initiatives in high-need 
areas; and encourage and support efficient, coordinated administrative services required for 
a childcare system in Vancouver to lever other sources of childcare funding, wherever 
possible. 
 
In April, 2002, Council approved “Moving Forward Childcare:  A Cornerstone of Childhood 
Development”, which set out a strategic plan for childcare and child development services 
for the City. 
 
On April 7, 2009 Council directed staff to reinstate the Joint Council on Childcare and renew 
its goals, and previously adopted Terms of Reference, along with an objective of a further 
5% increase, at a minimum, in childcare spaces in the next three years. 
 
Contracts with a value over $300,000 require the approval of Council. 
 
PURPOSE 

The purpose of this report is to seek Council’s approval for City staff to draft, negotiate and 
settle  a project management agreement between the City and the MPCCA for the completion 
of the Project and to award and enter into a contract with Northern Trailer, a division of 
Horizon North Camp & Catering Partnership for a contract value of $1,435,147 (plus 
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applicable taxes) to supply, deliver and install a modular childcare building and perform 
ancillary work on VBE land located at 123 West 16th Avenue. 
 
BACKGROUND 

As a result of the Mount Pleasant Community Centre relocating to 1 Kingsway, the preschool 
and school-aged childcare services currently delivered at 3161 Ontario Street were required 
to relocate.  Through extensive community consultation starting in 2002 and involving a 
childcare needs assessment and preference survey, it was decided that the best solution 
would be to build a second childcare facility to accommodate needs close to Simon Fraser 
Elementary School.  The Simon Fraser Elementary School site was chosen as the preferred 
location.  This allowed for the school-aged care to be provided on the same site as the school 
it served.   
 
The VBE has agreed to provide land for the childcare centre.  The Park Board has agreed to 
provide playground areas with age appropriate play equipment and designated childcare 
parking spaces for 2 staff and 8 parent drop-offs on the adjacent park land.  The City and Park 
Board are contributing capital funding to build the facility.  The MPCCA and the Simon Fraser 
Elementary School-Parent Advisory Committee have committed time and financial resources 
to help realize it.  The Province has also committed funds.   
 
With the decision to site the facility on VBE property, it was agreed that the City role would 
be restricted to a capital contribution to the Project.  MPCCA will be the operator and owner 
of the facility and will enter into a licence with the VBE.  However, the MPCCA has requested 
that the City’s Facilities Design and Management group continue to provide project 
management services to the Project, including procuring and administering the design 
services and construction contracts. 
 
On April 5, 2007, Council approved $25,000 for Facilities Design and Management to complete 
a site feasibility study, conceptual design and costing of a stand-alone modular childcare 
facility on the Simon Fraser Elementary School site.  Council also approved a $5,000 grant to 
the MPCCA (to be matched by the MPCCA and Simon Fraser Elementary School-Parent Advisory 
Committee) to develop a fundraising strategy to secure capital contributions towards the 
construction of a new childcare facility.  The source of funding for both grants was the 2006 
Capital Budget for Childcare Facilities.  
 
At the same time, Council approved, in principle, a capital contribution to the Project of 
$720,000 with the source of funding to be included in the 2008 Capital Budget.  This 
allocation was subject to the following conditions: 
 
1) Completion of a Memorandum of Understanding, to the satisfaction of Council; 
2) A report back on the conceptual design and costing based on a feasibility study; 
3) Demonstration of successful fundraising of 50% of the project costs by the MPCCA; and 
4) Approval of the 2008 Capital Budget. 
 
At this stage, each of these conditions has been fulfilled, save and except for condition (2) 
which is fulfilled by this report. 
 
On May 15, 2008, Council approved $866,000 for the Simon Fraser/Mount Pleasant Child 
Development Centre from the 2008 Capital Budget for Childcare Facilities.  Of this amount, 
$270,000 was approved (RTS 07432) to engage a design consultant, S.R. McEwen, Architect to 
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among other things complete working drawings to tender stage leaving $596,000 available for 
construction management, construction and commissioning. 
 
DISCUSSION 

The process of building a new childcare facility on the Simon Fraser Elementary School site is 
now at a stage where the final design has been completed by S.R. McEwen, Architect.   
 
The project budget developed has included the cost for design consultants, construction cost, 
and soft costs required for the completion of the Project.  Soft costs include items such as 
permit fees, site servicing fees, project management fee, interior fittings such as window 
coverings, project contingency, etc. 
 
Outdoor play areas and other related outdoor equipment and structures will be provided by 
the Vancouver Park Board and has already been budgeted for as part of the 2008 Capital 
Budget for the Mount Pleasant park redevelopment. Other items required for the operation of 
the childcare programs will be provided by the MPCCA as noted in the Memorandum of 
Understanding.   
 
To confirm that the project budget is realistic, staff tendered the Project subject to a report 
back to Council to award the contract.  The Project was publicly tendered and the following 
bids were received and opened on July 20, 2009: 
 

Name of Contractor Amount Tendered 

Northern Trailer $1,435,147 
Britco Structures $1,714,811 

 
With the design consultant costs of $270,000 previously allocated by RTS07432 and additional 
soft costs of $360,853 added to the lowest bid of $1,435,147 the Project can be completed 
within the available funding of $2,066,000.  This figure is based on a project schedule that 
targets completion by May 2010.   
 
The secured project funding by source and amount is noted below: 
 

Simon Fraser/Mount Pleasant Child Development Centre 
 Secured Project Funding To Construct the New Facility 

Source Amount 

City of Vancouver 2008 Capital Budget $866,000 
Vancouver Park Board  
Park Closeout report approved May 23, 2006 
transferring funds to Mount Pleasant Community 
Centre Future Project 

$50,000 

Province of BC – Major Capital Funding $500,000 

Province of BC – Neighbourhood Hub Funding $250,000 

MPCCA $400,000 

TOTAL: $2,066,000 
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As the City will have no ongoing role in the ownership and operation of the childcare facility, 
the City’s funding is to be provided as a grant to the MPCCA.  However, as the MPCCA has 
requested Facilities Design and Management to provide project management services to 
complete the Project, which includes contract procurement and administration, Council 
authority to enter into the appropriate agreements for these services is required.  The 
necessary agreements are in the process of being negotiated between the MPCCA and the City 
and, subject to Council approval, will be settled by staff and executed by the Director of 
Legal Services (Recommendation A and D).  This approval requires eight affirmative votes of 
Council. 
 
With this approval, Council will be in a position to approve a project budget of $2,066,000 
with funding sources as indicated above.  Recommendation B provides this approval, including 
the release of the balance of the City funds of $596,000 and the Park Board capital funding of 
up to $50,000 to the MPCCA as a grant.  It is anticipated that part of the project management 
agreement will transfer the responsibility for managing the budget to the City.  Oversight will 
be provided by the project steering committee comprised of City, MPCCA, Simon Fraser 
Elementary School-Parent Advisory Committee and VBE representatives. Conditions related to 
Council’s approval of the release of the remaining funds have been met including completion 
of a Memorandum of Understanding, design and costing of a conceptual and final design, and 
demonstration of successful fundraising by the MPCCA.  Copies of letters from MPPCA and the 
Province confirming contributions to the Project are attached as APPENDIX B.  
 
Council approval is also required to award the tendered construction and ancillary services 
contract.  Recommendation C and D seek Council authority to award the contract to the low 
bidder, Northern Trailer, a division of Horizon North Camp & Catering Partnership to supply, 
deliver and install the modular building and perform ancillary work for the Project. 
 
Temporary arrangements have been made to ensure that the preschool and out-of-school care 
services continue when the existing Mount Pleasant Community Centre is relocated.  It is 
anticipated that these childcare programs will move to 1 Kingsway sometime in the Fall.  The 
school-aged children will be transported by bus between the school and the new Mount 
Pleasant Centre until the new facility is completed. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

On May 15, 2008, as part of the 2008 Basic Capital Budget process, Council approved $866,000 
as the City’s contribution toward the Simon Fraser/Mount Pleasant Child Development Centre.  
On July 22, 2008, a grant-in-kind of $270,000 was allocated from these funds to be used for 
detailed design and costing of the facility.  Staff recommend that the remaining $596,000 be 
allocated as a grant for services to the benefit of MPCCA for building construction. 
 
The MPCCA has confirmed they can provide the balance of the budget of $1.15 million, 
including up to $400,000 from their own fundraising and $750,000 from Provincial grants. 
 
Budget Risk Management 
 
The primary risks that could impact the budget at this time are: 
 

• The potential for adjustments to the scope of work, 
• A relatively short design and tender call period 
• The occurrence of unforeseen, subsurface conditions, 
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Considerable time has been spent with all parties reviewing the functional, programming 
requirements for this facility.  As a result, the potential for scope adjustments is negligible. 
The structure is relatively simple and staff believe that any changes during construction will 
be of minor value and few in number.  The current budget amount is based on the 
construction costs arising from the tender results.  
 
The budget for this project includes an appropriate contingency allocation to address any 
reasonable, additional work arising from the short design and tender period and subsurface 
conditions.     
 
The project management agreement between the Mount Pleasant Community Centre 
Association and the City will specify the responsibilities for any cost overruns, ensuring that 
the Facilities Design and Management, providing project management services,  is not at risk 
for any additional costs.  Any change orders arising during the construction phase of this 
project will be vetted by the City’s Project Manager and reviewed and approved by the Mount 
Pleasant Community Centre Association. 
 
SOCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

The addition of a new 65 space licensed childcare facility adjacent to the Simon Fraser 
Elementary School will provide much needed preschool and school-aged childcare services in 
a location that best meets the needs of families living in this school catchment area (see 
Appendix A - Site Plan).  The facility will have 20 licensed preschool spaces, 20 kindercare 
spaces and 25 out-of-school care spaces.  By utilizing the preschool spaces to deliver several 
sessions per day enrolment can be increased.  Depending upon demand, potentially 145 up to 
225 children could be served in the new childcare facility.  Development of the childcare 
facility on the Simon Fraser Elementary School site will result in preserving childcare services 
once delivered at the Mount Pleasant Community Centre, located at 3161 Ontario Street.   
 
CONCLUSION 

The recommendations of this report will ensure that the proposed childcare centre at Simon  
Fraser Elementary School will be completed in the spring of 2010, filling a need identified 
through several years of consultation and planning by the City, Park Board, Mount Pleasant 
Community Association, Simon Fraser Elementary School Parent Advisory Committee and the 
VBE.  Having Facilities Design and Management provide project management services will 
ensure continuity and strong professional oversight for the Project. 
 
 
 
 
 

* * * * * 
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May 22, 2009 
 
Mary Clare Zak 
Social Policy Director 
City of Vancouver 
 

Re: Mt. Pleasant/Simon Fraser Child Care Facility 
 
Thank you for chairing a good meeting today.  As noted at the meeting, this letter confirms that the Mount 
Pleasant Community Centre Association has approved up to $400,000 of Association funds for the Mount 
Pleasant/Simon Fraser Childcare modular building.  Said building will be constructed and located at the 
Simon Fraser Elementary School site. 
 
It is the understanding of the Association that this financial commitment, combined with the City and 
Provincial capitol funding previously committed, now allows the tender process to begin as soon as 
possible. 
 
Please note that should there be a further need, the Association would have to approve any additional 
funding that they may wish to commit. 
 
Thank you to you, Social Policy, and ALL the City staff who have worked tirelessly shepherding what is 
such an important and necessary project/program for Mount Pleasant and the Simon Fraser PAC. 
 
Now we can begin looking towards the big day the ribbon will be cut; and the newest modular dedicated 
to childcare in Vancouver will be opened. 
 
If you require further information, please contact me at nachiavario@shaw.ca ; or Harvey Eng, 
Community Recreation Coordinator at harvey.eng@vancouver.ca or 604-713-1884. 
 
All the best, 
 
 
 
Nancy A. Chiavario 
President 
Mt Pleasant Community Centre Association 
 
cc: MtPCCA Board-email 
 MtPCCA/SFU Steering Committee-email 
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